

QATAR

Quick Facts

Population: 2,444,174 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 11,586 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Non-Qatari 88.4%, Qatari 11.6% (2015 est.)

Religions: Muslim Muslim 67.7%, Christian 13.8%, Hindu 13.8%, Buddhist 3.1%, folk religion <.1%, Jewish <.1%,

other 0.7%, unaffiliated 0.9% (2010 est.) Government Type: Absolute monarchy

GDP (official exchange rate):\$166.9 billion (2017 est.)

Map and Quick Facts derived in part from the CIA World Factbook (Last Updated July 2020)

Introduction

Qatar represents a study in contradictions. It is the only country other than Saudi Arabia to espouse Wahhabism as its official state religion, its authoritarian tribal rulers brook no internal opposition (Islamic or otherwise), and its leaders fund the popular and controversial satellite television network Al-Jazeera. Moreover, while Qatar hosts Al Udeid air base, the regional home of U.S. Central Command, it also provides money and diplomatic support to anti-Western Islamists.

Wahhabism is especially influential among the al-Thani clan, which has ruled Qatar since the beginning of the nineteenth century. However, in contrast to other regional nations, Sunni Qatar has close relations with Shi'ite Iran. In the wake of the June 2017 diplomatic crisis with Saudi Arabia and several other Gulf states, that alliance has steadily grown.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Qatar is an exceptionally wealthy country where the government subsidizes everything from petrol to education. Due to the government's commitment to public services, Qatar so far has lacked serious challenges to the legitimacy of its government. Likewise, there have been very few reported incidents of anti-Western terrorism in Qatar in the past two decades. Incidents like the 2001 shooting at Al Udeid air base, the forward headquarters for U.S. Central Command, and the attempted ramming of the base's gates in 2002 are thought to have been perpetrated by lone wolf attackers. In March 2005, Omar Ahmed Abdallah Ali, an expatriate Egyptian, blew himself up outside a theater in Doha. The attack, which killed a British school teacher, was the first suicide bombing of its kind in Qatar. Ali was believed to have had ties to al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula, whose leader issued a communiqué two days before the attack.

In the aftermath of this attack, a *Sunday Times* report alleged that Qatar's rulers were paying protection money to al-Qaeda. It described an agreement between the Qatari government and al-Qaeda prior to the 2003 Iraq War, as a result of which millions of dollars were paid annually to the terror network to keep Qatar off of its target list.³ After the attack in Doha, the agreement was renewed, according to the *Times*' source, "just to be on the safe side." This money was likely channeled via religious leaders sympathetic to al-Qaeda and supported its activities in Iraq.

The report highlights the fine line that Qatar treads in its relations with the U.S. and its powerful neighbors. Because it hosts the Al Udeid air base and Camp As Sayliyah, a pre-positioning facility for U.S. military equipment, Qatar represents an attractive target for terrorists. While officially these are Qatari bases, there are reportedly some 10,000 U.S and coalition personal stationed at Al Udeid.⁵ Nevertheless, the Qatari government appears invested in these ties; in 2018, the country's defense minister expressed his government's desire to expand the base, which the U.S. government authorized the following year.⁶

Yet, while Qatar enjoys a close relationship with Washington, this proximity is balanced by the government's ties to regional Islamist groups. A 2009 State Department cable deemed Qatar's counterterror efforts "the worst in the region." In the report, Qatar's security service was described as "hesitant to act against known terrorists out of concern for appearing to be aligned with the U.S. and provoking reprisals."

The Qatari government has a reputation as a financial backer of Islamist causes abroad, including funding terrorist organizations. Qatar also shelters known Islamists, providing safe haven to members of the Muslim Brotherhood, the Palestinian Hamas movement, and Afghanistan's Taliban. The government's activities have not gone unnoticed, and the *emirate* has faced international consequences from its activities, most notable in the form of the diplomatic crisis that erupted between it and the other Gulf states beginning in 2017.

Backing Terrorist Entities Abroad

Qatar has backed and funded a host of Islamist groups abroad, including Hamas in the Palestinian Territories, the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt, and al-Qaeda in Syria. At the start of the Arab Spring, the Qatari government supported Islamist protest movements throughout North Africa and the Middle East, and played a major role in almost all regional conflicts. Qatar was the first Arab country to recognize Libya's rebels and contributed six Mirage fighter jets to depose Muamar Qadhafi. Its financial support of the Libyan revolution may have reached as much as \$2 billion in 2012 alone, channelled through various Islamist, anti-Western opposition figures. Qatar continues to support Libya's ongoing internal conflict, with Qatari-Turkish joint venture BMC providing armored vehicles to the Libya's Government of National Accord (GNA) as of December 2019. The Qatari government is also known to have provided financial aid to Islamist militants fighting in the Sahel.

In the Palestinian arena, The Qatari government has long been the primary financial and ideological sponsor of Hamas and has hosted senior Hamas officials. In October 2012, the Qatari *emir* became the first head of state to visit the Gaza Strip since Hamas took full control of the territory in 2007. At that time, the *emir* pledged \$400 million for infrastructure projects. This visit took place just after the upgrading of the Palestinian Authority's (PA) status at the United Nations, and appears to have designed to boost Hamas's standing against its political rivals in the PA's secular Fatah faction.¹¹

More recently, Qatar coordinated with Israel and the PA to pay the salaries of Hamas' employees, and to import construction materials into the Gaza Strip. ¹² In 2018, Qatar launched a new payments program for families needing assistance in the Strip, to a tune of \$330 million, for fuel, electricity, and civil servant salaries. In August 2019, Qatar's envoy to Gaza noted that over \$150 million had been spent as part of that effort. ¹³ However, Axios reported in June 2020 that Qatar planned to suspend these payments beginning the following month, due to Israel's pending plans to annex parts of the West Bank. Notably, though, this story conflicts with Qatari state media, which stated that the country will continue payments. ¹⁴

In July 2017, Qatari envoy Mohammed El-Amadi reaffirmed support for development projects in

the Hamas-ruled Gaza Strip.¹⁵ In October 2017, Qatar announced that it would fund a new headquarters for the PA in Gaza as part of a reconciliation deal between Hamas and Fatah.¹⁶ As of early 2019, Israeli sources calculated that Qatar had donated more than \$1.1 billion to projects on the Gaza Strip between 2012-2018.¹⁷ Reportedly, 44% of Qatari funding went to infrastructure projects and 40% to medical and educational services, while the rest went to Hamas and other groups.¹⁸

Furthermore, in 2013, the Taliban were permitted to open an official office in Qatar.¹⁹ Turkey, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE were also considered potential locations. Turkey was rejected since it was a NATO member, while Saudi Arabia and the UAE were seen as too close to the U.S. The Taliban ultimately preferred Qatar, seeing it as a neutral option. Qatar likely saw the Taliban office as yet another avenue for building its geopolitical clout.²⁰ The office closed shortly after opening because Taliban representatives flew the Taliban flag at the office,²¹ an act that enraged then-Afghan President Hamid Karzai, but the facility reopened in 2015.²²

While Qatari jets have provided symbolic participation in the airpower mission against the Islamic State, Qatar has become a significant financial sponsor of the Islamist elements arrayed against Syrian President Bashar al-Assad. For example, Qatar has provided funding and weapons to Ahrar al-Sham (Free Men of Syria). Khalid al-Attiyah, then-Qatari foreign minister, praised this movement as "purely" Syrian²³ and the U.S. State Department's 2014 *Country Reports on Terrorism* highlighted Qatar's offer to "host a train-and-equip program for moderate Syrian opposition forces." However, Ahrar al-Sham fought alongside another Qatar-backed group, the al-Qaeda-linked Jabhat al-Nusra. Qatar has funded *Jabhat al-Nusra* since 2013. Much of *al-Nusra*'s funding comes from "ransoming" hostages from Western countries. This is in addition to the large sums of money channeled to the group via Qatari charity organizations and individuals, who operate freely in the country. ²⁶

Al-Nusra ostensibly split from al-Qaeda in mid-2016, rebranding itself as Jabhat Fateh al-Sham (JFS) and later as Hayat Tahrir al-Sham. However, the "split" was in name only; the organization's leader did not renounce ties to its parent group.²⁷ Qatar, meanwhile, was essential to this rebranding; Qatari intelligence officials met several times with *al-Nusra* leader Abu Mohammed al-Jolani, spurring him to abandon al-Qaeda and even promising funding.²⁸

Hundreds of fighters have left *al-Nusra* to join the Islamic State within the last few years.²⁹ These defections have led to the transfer of Qatari-supplied weapons and funds to ISIS, a fact that even Qatar's allies acknowledge. A leaked email published by Wikileaks in October 2016 singled out Qatar and Saudi Arabia for "providing clandestine financial and logistic support to ISIL [ISIS] and other radical Sunni groups in the region."³⁰ Two months earlier, in August 2016, two rebels disclosed to the *Financial Times* that Qatar and Saudi Arabia were consistently sending cash and supplies to Aleppo via Turkey, in order to aid Nusra's offensive against Assad forces in that city.³¹ The Nordic Research Monitoring Network, a Sweden-based non-profit dedicated to tracking extremist trends, corroborated this information in December 2019.³²

Means of Funding

Simultaneously maintaining good relations with both Islamist factions and with the West has facilitated Qatar's role as a regional mediator. This strategy has allowed the Qatari government to openly bankroll *jihadi* groups through the payment of ransoms for Western hostages.³³ The Qatari government negotiated the release of captive U.S. servicemen in Afghanistan in exchange for prisoners held by the U.S. in 2014 and, in April 2017, may also have paid the largest ransom in history – over \$1 billion – to secure the release of a Qatari hunting party taken hostage in Iraq. The sum was delivered to an array of Sunni and Shia militias, including Hayat Tahrir al-Sham, Kataib Hezbollah in Iraq, and the Iranian Revolutionary Guards' Quds Force.³⁴

Qatari charities represent another means of providing financial support to terror groups; several have been accused of actively financing al-Qaeda and other terrorist organizations. In the wake of the 2017

Gulf blockade of Qatar, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and other Gulf states designated several Qatari charities as terror financiers. These included the Eid Charity, Qatar Charity, and the RAF Foundation. While Qatar Charity was set up and operated by an employee of the Qatari government,³⁵ the RAF Foundation is implicated in funneling money to Jabhat al-Nusra.³⁶ Eid Charity, cofounded by known terror financier Abdulrahman al-Nuaimi, is accused of funding projects and supporting individuals associated with al-Qaeda.³⁷

Islamists and Islamist Extremists in Qatar

Qatar has, in the past, granted asylum to exiled Islamists, Islamic extremists, and radical preachers from other countries.³⁸ Following the 1979 attack on the Grand Mosque in Mecca by an Islamist extremist group, Qatar housed a number of radical exiles from Saudi Arabia, including Wahhabi scholar Sheikh Abdallah bin Zayd al-Mahmud, who subsequently was appointed Qatar's most senior cleric.³⁹

During the 1980s, many Wahhabi exiles were appointed to senior and mid-level positions in Qatar's Interior Ministry, which controls both the civilian security force and the *Mubahathat* (secret police office). The following decade, a number of al-Qaeda leaders – including Osama bin Laden and Abu Mus'ab al-Zarqawi, the future leader of al-Qaeda in Iraq – reportedly travelled through Qatar under the protection of members of the country's ruling clan. ⁴⁰ Chechen leader Zelimkhan Yandarbiyev, who was killed in Doha in 2004, also found refuge for several years in Qatar.

Among the political exiles who have sought refuge in Qatar are prominent Muslim Brotherhood figures, many of whom fled persecution at the hands of Gamal Abdel Nasser's government in Egypt during the 1950s. Some of these exiles reportedly laid the foundations for the Qatari Education Ministry and taught at various levels until the early 1980s. The dean of the College of Islamic Studies at Qatar's flagship Hamad bin Khalifa University is Emad al-Din Shahin, a member of the Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood. ⁴²

One of the most influential – and controversial – voices in Islamist circles is Egyptian Sheikh Yusuf al-Qaradawi, who has lived in Qatar since 1961. Al-Qaradawi enjoyed worldwide exposure through his weekly television program on *Al Jazeera*, "Sharia and Life" (*al-Shari'a wa-al-Hayat*). Until 2010, he also oversaw the Islamist Web portal IslamOnline, which he founded in 1999 in Qatar with backing from the royal family. All Many consider Sheikh al-Qaradawi to be the most influential Islamic scholar alive today, and he is viewed as the spiritual leader of the Muslim Brotherhood. All Among some audiences, however, his comparatively moderate views on the acceptability of Muslim participation in Western democracies have brought him both praise and condemnation. All All-Qaradawi is one of the founders of the *wasatiyya* ("Middle Way") movement, which attempts to bridge the various interpretations of Islam. All-Qaradawi's influence also played a role in the Arab Spring; his protégés emerged as new leaders, financial backers, religious authorities and politicians.

Al-Qaradawi has sparked considerable controversy in the West for supporting suicide bombings in Israel and the killing of American citizens in Iraq. He is also a founder of *Itilaf al-Khayr* (Union of the Good), a coalition of European Islamic charities designated by the United States Treasury in 2008 as a channel for transferring funds to Hamas.⁴⁸ Three Qatari charities were part of the Union's network.⁴⁹

In May 2013, he urged Sunni Muslims to join the *jihad* in Syria against the Assad regime and against Hezbollah.⁵⁰ Qaradawi's many pronouncements have made him a frequent point of strife between Qatar and its Gulf neighbors. In 2014, the UAE summoned Qatar's ambassador to Abu Dhabi to formally protest al-Qaradawi inveighing against the UAE.⁵¹ In June 2017, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, and Bahrain designated al-Qaradawi a terrorist.⁵²

Investing for Islamism

Qatar's policies are consistent with two strategic objectives: to buy foreign influence through a variety of means while playing off its stronger neighbors — particularly Saudi Arabia and Iran. Uppermost on Qatar's agenda is the need to protect its sovereignty and natural gas wealth. This has motivated Qatar's

historical spending spree in Europe, where Qatar invested billions of dollars in real estate, tourist venues, sports, and media sectors.⁵³ These are tools of both foreign and domestic policy; by investing heavily abroad, the al-Thanis are, effectively, buying insurance against a domestic uprising. This practice caused a stir when a 2012 *New York Times* article revealed that the Qatari government pledged 150 million Euro [\$199 million] to investments in French suburbs inhabited by a Muslim majority. While Qatari officials insisted that the move was "just business," critics claimed that the Qataris were pushing an Islamist agenda. Such allegations have also dogged the spending of Qatari charities in European countries.⁵⁴

Similar concerns have been voiced about donations received in the U.S.; Qatar Foundation International (QFI) has delivered large donations and grants to both K-12 and higher education institutions. ⁵⁵ The Qatar Foundation (QF), QFI's parent organization, has donated billions to U.S. universities; some of those schools— such as Georgetown, Northwestern, Texas A&M, and Carnegie Mellon, among others — have built campuses in Doha. ⁵⁶ Both QFI and the Qatar Foundation are effectively controlled by the al-Thani. ⁵⁷

QFI also develops curricula and education materials for Arabic-language programs in the U.S. with Qatari pro-Islamic influence. Their "Arabic Advocacy Kit" lays out several reasons for learning Arabic, particularly noting that learning the language will encourage Americans to hold warmer feelings towards Arabs and Muslims. *Al-Masdar*, QFI's online curriculum development resource, offers lesson plans and other teaching resources to aid Arabic language learning, including a lesson plan on "Express Your Loyalty to Qatar" and another on "Whose 'Terrorism'?" about the moral relativity around some definitions of terrorism.⁵⁸

International Consequences

Qatar's role in playing off regional actors against one another, as well as its support of radical groups, has periodically brought it into conflict with its neighbors. In March 2014, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Bahrain withdrew their ambassadors due to the Qatar's sponsorship of the Muslim Brotherhood and other Islamist groups. After then-Egyptian president Mohamed Morsi was overthrown in 2013, several Brotherhood members were asked to leave Qatar as part of a rapprochement agreement signed between Gulf countries. In December 2016, however, Egypt accused Qatar of being indirectly responsible for the bombing of a Coptic church which killed 24 people, due to its facilitation of the Muslim Brotherhood branch that had instructed the attacker to act.

Tensions between Qatar and the Gulf states erupted anew at the end of May 2017, when *Emir* Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad al-Thani was quoted by Qatari state media as claiming, "there is no wisdom in harboring hostility towards Iran." Qatar later denied the *emir* had made the statements, claiming the state media website and Twitter accounts had been hacked. The statements—whether real or fabricated—provided Qatar's neighbors the excuse they needed to openly strike out against Qatari policies. Saudi Arabia and the UAE quickly blocked access to *Al Jazeera*'s website.⁶²

On June 5, 2017, Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, Egypt and the UAE broke off relations and cut off all air, sea, and land routes with Qatar. Yemen, Mauritania, and the Maldives followed. Qatari citizens were given 14 days to leave Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, and the UAE, and those countries also banned their own citizens from entering Qatar. Saudi Arabia, which leads the coalition fighting Iran-backed Houthi rebels in Yemen, expelled Qatar from the coalition.⁶³

On June 22, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt issued a 13-point list of demands to restore relations and gave Doha 10 days to comply.⁶⁴ The demands include Qatar severing ties with *jihadist* groups, shutting down news outlets (including *Al Jazeera*), limiting ties with Iran, and expelling Turkish troops stationed in the country. Among the Islamist groups mentioned in the list were the Muslim Brotherhood, Hezbollah, al-Qaeda, and ISIS. As of July 2020, the dispute appears stalemated, despite repeated U.S. efforts to broker a resolution.⁶⁵ By all perceptions, Qatar is has claimed the upper hand, having proven resilient to financial and supply chain pressures caused by the early days of the blockade. Qatar has deepened links with other Middle Eastern countries, most notably Turkey and Iran, in a bid to cultivate new allies. The

Trump administration, meanwhile, has backed off on finding a comprehensive solution to the blockade, and has of late narrowly focused on airspace.⁶⁶

Qatar's continued support of Islamist elements, despite the negative diplomatic impact of this policy, reflects a clear ideological outlook.⁶⁷ At times, this support has been a matter of personal relations. According to U.S. intelligence officials, Abdallah bin Khalid al-Thani, a member of the Qatari royal family, helped wanted al-Qaeda chief Khaled Sheikh Mohammed elude capture in 1996. Abdallah bin Khalid, then Qatar's Minister of Religious Affairs, reportedly sheltered the wanted man on one of his farms.⁶⁸ Mohammed was supposedly employed in Qatar's Department of Public Water Works for some time before fleeing the country on a Qatari passport.⁶⁹

Abdallah bin Khalid was hardly alone in his sympathies to al-Qaeda. U.S. officials have said that other Qatari royal family members similarly provided safe haven for al-Qaeda leaders. In late 2013, the U.S. Treasury Department imposed sanctions on several prominent Qataris for providing funds to al-Qaeda and Islamic extremists in Syria. One year later, one of those sanctioned people was still employed by the Qatari Interior Ministry. In this way, more than twenty people under U.S. or UN sanctions have benefitted from Qatari negligence or support.

Qatar made some progress toward accountability in the initial months of the Gulf crisis, including the expulsion of Hamas operative Saleh al-Arouri in June 2017. In July 2017, Qatar signed a memorandum of understanding on terror finance with the U.S., and followed that with an agreement to impose further curbs on terror financing that October. Al-Arouri, Hamas' military commander in the West Bank and the founder of its Izz al-Din al-Qassam Brigades, was behind the 2014 murder and kidnapping of three Israeli teenagers. Since then, however, Qatar seems to have returned to its old ways: in April 2018, Abdullah bin Nasser bin Khalifa al-Thani, Qatar's then-prime minister, attended the wedding of the son of a noted terror financier, Abdulrahman al-Nuaimi. Al-Nuaimi has been designated by both the U.S. and the UN for funding al-Qaeda in Iraq, and was even placed on Qatar's terror watch list. In January 2020, an American citizen filed a lawsuit against a main Qatari bank, alleging that the bank facilitated funding operations for the Nusra Front and Ahrar al-Sham. In June 2020, another lawsuit was filed in the U.S. against Qatar, alleging that Qatari charities funneled money to Hamas and Palestinian Islamic Jihad, which have both carried out attacks against Americans.

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Among the tribes that adopted the Wahhabi interpretation of Islam in the late 19th century was the al-Thani – in contrast to the ruling al-Khalifas of Bahrain, who rejected it. When the al-Khalifas attempted to invade the peninsula of Qatar in 1867, the al-Thani and their followers, with the help of the British, repelled the invasion. This victory established the al-Thani family as Qatar's ruling clan. Thereafter, Qatar became the only country other than Saudi Arabia to espouse Wahhabism as its official state ideology. Further, the al-Thani claim to be descended from the Banu Tamim tribe, the same clan as Mohammed ibn Abd al-Wahhab, Wahhabism's progenitor. Sympathy for Islamist causes has therefore traditionally been high among many members of the country's ruling clan.

However, Wahhabi tenets are not officially enforced or strictly adhered to in most public settings; Qatari society is generally moderate, and, among Arab countries, its ranks second only to Lebanon in terms of civil liberties.⁸¹ While instances of overt religious discrimination have been rare, anti-Semitic motifs are common in the mainstream media.⁸² Extensive examples can be found in publicly available sermons and state-sponsored educational materials – the latter of which has also glorified *jihad*.⁸³

Non-citizens constitute a majority of Qatar's residents; most are from Southeast Asia or from other Muslim majority countries. 84 Sunni Muslims constitute the overwhelming majority of the population, while Shi'a Muslims account for less than five percent. 85 As a result, the main drivers for Islamist opposition are less salient in Qatar; the government espouses a distinctly Islamist ideology, while social inequities and

cultural frictions have been kept to a minimum.

Qatar's government sees to its citizens' health, educational, and other social service needs. This has decreased the opportunity for Islamic opposition groups to use traditional pathways to increase influence in Qatari society. While many Qatari citizens express support for *jihadists* fighting in Syria and Iraq, relatively few have joined the fighting. This is somewhat surprising because a 2014 study found that, of all social media posts originating in Qatar, 47% were supportive of ISIS. 87

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

Islamic jurisprudence is the basis of Qatar's legal system and civil courts have jurisdiction only over commercial law. Qatar's governmental structure, despite a written constitution, conforms closely to traditional Islamic constraints, with tribal and family allegiance remaining an influential factor in the country's politics. There is no provision in Qatar's constitution for political parties, and hence there is no official political opposition. Professional associations and societies, which in other Muslim countries play the role of unofficial political parties, are under severe constraints in Qatar and are forbidden from political activity. Religious institutions are carefully monitored by the Ministry of Islamic Affairs, which oversees mosque construction and Islamic education. The Ministry appoints religious leaders and previews the content of mosque sermons on an *ad hoc* basis, but does not require clerics to receive approval for their sermons. Comparatively, authorities are considerably lenient toward Qataris accused of funding Islamist activities abroad. The U.S. government has described this behavior as a "permissive" environment for terror finance.

Marginal Reforms

In June 2013, Hamad bin Khalifa al-Thani abdicated in favor of his son, British-educated Tamim bin Hamad al-Thani. Now 40 years old, *Emir* Tamim is the youngest head of state in the region and has promised to modernize the country's governmental system and reduce his family's presence in the government. The need to keep pace with global social and economic development has pushed Qatar to gradually shift its political structure to one based on more formal institutions. Qatar's constitution institutionalized the hereditary rule of the al-Thani family, but it also mandated that two-thirds of the Advisory Council, its national legislative body, be directly elected. The Council would have the power to remove ministers from office, to approve the national budget, and to draft and vote on proposed legislation. Still, elections have been repeatedly delayed. The *emir* announced in 2017 that the government was preparing for the polls, noting "there are legal shortcomings and legal issues" that need addressed. While formally accountable to no one, the *emir* is still bound by the checks and balances of traditional Muslim Arab societies; all decisions must be in accordance with *sharia* and must not arouse the opposition of the country's leading families.

In 2016, when Qatar posted its first budget deficit in 15 years, *Emir* Tamim reduced the number of government ministries, slashed state institutions' budgets, and put various social welfare schemes on hold. This was accompanied by hikes in utility rates, gas prices, government fines and service costs. 6 The *emir* has since reversed course in the wake of the Gulf crisis, repatriating some assets to cushion the economy and implementing a stimulus package to aid private sector businesses. 7 *Emir* Tamim has also loosened strictures on expressions of foreign culture, including state-owned sales of alcohol and pork to the country's foreign residents and supporting limited religious freedom for non-Muslims. These measures have not been universally popular. Some have accused the *emir* of forsaking his own citizens in favor of the migrant workers who make up some 90% of the population.

Using Al Jazeera to Proselytize Islamism

Though the Qatari press may be free from official censorship, self-censorship is the norm. Defense and national security matters, as well as stories related to the royal family, are considered strictly out of bounds. The country's major radio and television stations, Qatar Radio and Qatar Television, are both state-owned. Although newspapers in Qatar are all privately owned in principle, many board members and owners are either government officials or have close ties to the government. For example, the chairman of the influential daily *Al-Watan*, Hamad bin Sahim al-Thani, is a member of the royal family. Meanwhile, Qatar's former Foreign Minister, Hamed bin Jasem bin Jaber al-Thani, owns half of the newspaper.

When then-*Emir* Hamad bin Khalifa al-Thani launched the *Al Jazeera* satellite network in 1996, the station initially offered the kind of free and unfettered discussion of issues not usually broadcast in the Muslim world. *Al Jazeera* is directly funded by the Qatari government, and Sheikh Hamid bin Thamer, a member of the royal family, has been the network's chairman since its inception. ¹⁰¹ In recent years, many of *Al Jazeera*'s more secular staff have been replaced by Islamists. ¹⁰² This process has been accompanied by a shift away from its ideologically diverse origins to a more populist—and more Islamist—approach. ¹⁰³

Al Jazeera's Arabic channel has actively promoted the Muslim Brotherhood as a viable player in Egypt and its Arabic channels reflect Doha's official policies. Many leading figures at Al Jazeera news are Egyptians affiliated with the Brotherhood and Brotherhood guests, and loyalists dominate most of the channel's programs on Egyptian political affairs. Al Jazeera's Islamist shift was a matter of design as much as evolution, reflecting the interests of the Qatari ruling family, and seeking to influence events rather than just reporting on them. Government control over the channel's reporting was so direct that the channel's output is a subject of bilateral discussions between Washington and Doha. An American diplomatic dispatch from July 2009 noted that Al Jazeera could be used as a bargaining tool to repair Qatar's relationships with other countries and called the station "one of Qatar's most valuable political and diplomatic tools." 107

Al Jazeera rarely criticizes Qatar's ruling family. This has not only infuriated those Arab governments on the receiving end of the station's critical coverage, but also raised the question of Qatari complicity in the destabilization of its neighbors. Libya and Saudi Arabia have both withdrawn their ambassadors to Doha in the past in response to Al Jazeera reportage, while Jordan and Lebanon have both accused the station of actively working to undermine their governments, while uncritically supporting their opposition Islamist movements. 109

Al Jazeera's influence reflects the reality of an increasingly media-driven Middle East. The station's rivalry with the newer Saudi-backed, Dubai-based Al Arabiya satellite channel is indicative of a deeper competition for regional influence. While the Saudi-led coalition demanded, amongst other things, that Al Jazeera be shuttered to end the blockade, the attempt at silencing Qatar's regional dawa (missionary activity) seems to have only upped the ante; both Qatar and its opponents have funneled billions of dollars into PR efforts.¹¹⁰

In recent years, *Al Jazeera* is facing a pressure campaign to register under the Foreign Agent Registration Act (FARA). In 2018, a bipartisan group of lawmakers led by Representatives Josh Gottheimer and Lee Zeldin published a letter urging the Department of Justice to enforce FARA against the network. In June 2019, a group of lawmakers led by Senators Chuck Grassley and Tom Cotton sent another letter to the Department of Justice, asking why it has not mandated *Al Jazeera* to register.

In addition to *Al Jazeera*, Qatar is purported to fund several other outlets, including *Middle East Eye*, *Al-Araby al-Jadeed*, and the now-defunct *HuffPost Arabi*. ¹¹⁴ Saudi Arabia, meanwhile, funds *Asharq al-Awsat* and *Arab News*, as well as the afore-mentioned *Al Arabiya*, while the UAE funds *Sky News Arabia*, a joint-venture between Britain's Sky and the Abu Dhabi Media Investment Corporation. ¹¹⁵ Twitter is another arena where this electronic warfare plays out, with both sides deploying an army of bots and smear accounts. ¹¹⁶ In effect, these governments vie to monopolize digital reporting.

While the initial onset of the Gulf crisis held hopes that the Saudi-Emirati pressure would push Doha to course correct, Qatar's success in withstanding the embargo has likely emboldened it. Instead of curbing its involvement with bad actors, Doha continues to fund and shelter Islamist groups while reaching out to the Iranian and Turkish governments.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Oxford Analytica, "The Advent of Terrorism in Qatar," *Forbes*, March 25, 2005, http://www.forbes.com/2005/03/25/cz 03250xan qatarattack.html.
- 2. Oxford Analytica, "The Advent of Terrorism in Qatar."
- 3. Uzi Mahnaimi, "Qatar buys off al-Qaeda attacks with oil millions," *Sunday Times* (London), May 1, 2005, http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/article387163.ece.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ben Brimelow, "Qatar wants the US military permanently in the country with a bigger air base," *Business Insider*, January 31, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/qatar-al-udeid-us-air-base-middle-east-permanent-2018-1
- 6. Josh Lederman, "Seeking closer ties, Qatar to expand base used by US troops," Associated Press, January 31, 2018, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2018/01/31/seeking-closer-ties-qatar-to-expand-base-used-by-us-troops/; Matthew Lee, "Pompeo signs off on al-Udeid Air Base expansion, but says Qatar diplomatic crisis 'has dragged on too long," Associated Press, January 13, 2019. https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2019/01/13/pompeo-signs-off-on-al-udeid-air-base-expansion-but-says-qatar-diplomatic-crisis-has-dragged-on-too-long/.
- 7. Elizabeth Weingarten, "Qatar: 'Worst' on Counterterrorism in the Middle East?" *The Atlantic*, November 29, 2010, http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2010/11/qatar-worst-on-counterterroism-in-the-middle-east/67166/.
- 8. Scott Shane and Andrew W. Lehren, "Leaked Cables Offer Raw Look at U.S. Diplomacy," *New York Times*, November 28, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/29/world/29cables.html?r=1.
- 9. "Qatar Sends Billions, Hoping for an Islamic Regime in Libya," *El-Khabar* (Algeria), August 3, 2012, as translated in *Al-Monitor*, August 3, 2012, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/security/01/08/report-warns-about-a-serious-thr.html.
- 10. Aykan Erdemir and Varsha Koduvayur, "Brothers in Arms: The Consolidation of the Turkey-Qatar Axis," Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, December 11, 2019. https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2019/12/11/brothers-in-arms/; Adam Nathan, "Cargo ship loaded with Turkish military vehicles arrives in Tripoli," *Al Arabiya*, May 19, 2019, https://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/north-africa/2019/05/19/Cargo-ship-loaded-with-Turkish-military-vehicles-arrives-in-Tripoli.
- 11. Acil Tabbara, "Qatar Emir in Gaza: Doha pushes Islamist Agenda to Detriment of Palestinian Unity," *Middle East Online*, October 23, 2012, http://www.middle-east-online.com/english/?id=55066.
- 12. Adam Rasgon, "Qatar coordinated payment to Hamas employees with Israel, PA," *Jerusalem Post*, July 24, 2016, http://www.jpost.com/Middle-East/Qatar-to-pay-salaries-of-Hamas-public-sector-employees-in-Gaza-462209.
- 13. "Qatari envoy says funds for Hamas helping prevent new Gaza war," *Times of Israel*, August 25, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/qatari-envoy-says-funds-for-hamas-helping-prevent-new-gaza-war/.
- 14. Barak Ravid, "Qatar to Suspend Gaza Payments to Pressure Israel over Annexation," *Axios*, June 23, 2020, https://www.axios.com/qatar-payments-gaza-hamas-israel-annexation-36a77f27-57ef-4c70-83a6-c1afef00b662.html; Simone Foxman, "Qatar Says Gaza Payents to Continue as Annexation Date Nears," *Bloomberg*, June 28, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.

- <u>com/news/articles/2020-06-28/qatar-says-gaza-payments-to-continue-as-annexation-date-nears.</u>
- 15. "Inking anti-terror deal with US, Qatar vows backing for Hamas-ruled Gaza," *Times of Israel*. July 11, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/inking-anti-terror-deal-with-us-qatar-vows-backing-for-hamas-ruled-gaza/
- 16. "After unity deal, Qatar to fund new Palestinian government HQ in Gaza," *Times of Israel*, October 27, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/after-unity-deal-qatar-to-fund-new-palestin-ian-govt-hq-in-gaza/.
- 17. Stuart Winer, "Qatar gave over \$1.1 billion to Gaza Strip from 2012-18, ministers told," *Times of Israel*, February 11, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/qatar-gave-over-1-1-billion-to-gaza-strip-over-six-years-report/.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Matthew Rosenberg, "Taliban Opening Qatar Office, and Maybe Door to Talks," *New York Times*, January 3, 2012.
- 20. Shirin Jaafari, "Why negotiations between the US and Taliban mostly take place in Qatar," *PRI*, September 18, 2019, https://www.pri.org/stories/2019-09-17/why-negotiations-between-us-and-taliban-mostly-take-place-qatar.
- 21. Amena Bakr and Jibran Ahmed, "Afghan talks agree on reopening Taliban political office," Reuters, May 3, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-qatar-afghanistan/afghan-talks-agree-on-reopening-taliban-political-office-idUSKBN0NO0M920150504.
- 22. "Taliban reaffirms authority of its Qatar 'political office," *Dawn* (Karachi), January 25, 2016, http://www.dawn.com/news/1235165.
- 23. David Blair and Richard Spencer, "How Qatar is Funding the Rise of Islamist Extremists," *Telegraph* (London), September 20, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/qatar/11110931/How-Qatar-is-funding-the-rise-of-Islamist-extremists.html.
- 24. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Counter-Terrorism, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2014*, 2015.
- 25. "Funding al-Nusra through Ransom: Qatar and the Myth of the 'Humanitarian Principle,'" CATF Reports, December 10, 2015, https://web.archive.org/web/20171011091003/ https://web/archive.org/web/20171011091003/ https://web/archive.org/web/20171011091003/ <a href="https://web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/web/archive.org/w
- 26. David Weinberg, "Qatar is still negligent on terror finance," *Long War Journal*, August 19, 2015, http://mobile.businessinsider.com/qatar-is-letting-2-notorious-terror-financiers-oper-ate-in-the-open-2015-8.
- 27. Thomas Joscelyn, "Analysis: Al Nusrah Front rebrands itself as Jabhat Fath Al Sham," *Long War Journal*, July 28, 2016. http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2016/07/analysis-al-nus-rah-front-rebrands-itself-as-jabhat-fath-al-sham.php|.
- 28. Mariam Karouny, "Insight- Syria's Nusra Front may leave Qaeda to form new entity," Reuters, March 4, 2015, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-nusra-insight-idUKKBN-0M00G620150304
- 29. Mariam Karouny "U.S.-led strikes pressure al Qaeda's Syria group to join with Islamic State," Reuters, September 26, 2019, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-syria-crisis-nusra-in-sight-idUKKCN0HL11520140926.
- 30. Email from John Podesta to Hillary Clinton dated September 27, 2014, https://wikileaks.org/podesta-emails/emailid/3774.
- 31. Erika Solomon, "Outside help behind rebel advances in Aleppo," *Financial Times* (UK), August 8, 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/da076830-5d77-11e6-a72a-bd4bf1198c63.
- 32. Abdullah Bozkurt, "US Defense Intelligence Agency Says Turkey, Qatar Supported Al-Nusra Front," *Nordic Monitor*, December 10, 2019, https://www.nordicmonitor.com/2019/12/us-defense-intelligence-agency-says-turkey-qatar-supported-al-nusra-front/.
- 33. Rukmini Callimachi, "Paying Ransoms, Europe Bankrolls Qaeda Terror," *New York Times*, July 29, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/30/world/africa/ransoming-citizens-eu-

- <u>rope-becomes-al-qaedas-patron.html</u>; See also Ellen Knickmeyer, "Al Qaeda-Linked Groups Increasingly Funded by Ransom," *Wall Street Journal*, July 29, 2014, http://online.wsj.com/articles/ransom-fills-terrorist-coffers-1406637010.
- 34. Paul Wood, "Billion dollar ransom: Did Qatar pay record sum?" *BBC*, July 17, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-44660369; "Qatar Reportedly Paid 'Billion Dollar Ransom' to Terrorists- Largest in History," *Ha'aretz* (Tel Aviv), July 19, 2018, https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/did-qatar-pay-the-biggest-ransom-in-history-to-terrorist-groups-1.6290726
- 35. Steven Emerson, Testimony before the House of Representatives Committee on Financial Services, Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, February 12, 2002, 8-9, https://www.investigativeproject.org/documents/testimony/14.pdf.
- 36. Jonathan Schanzer, Testimony before the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs, Subcommittee on Middle East and North Africa, July 26, 2017, 8, https://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA13/20170726/106329/HHRG-115-FA13-Wstate-SchanzerJ-20170726. pdf.
- 37. Ibid.; "43 new designations specifically address threats posed by Qatar linked and based Al Qaida Terrorism Support Networks," Emirates News Agency, June 9, 2017, http://wam.ae/en/details/1395302618259
- 38. Oxford Analytica, "The Advent of Terrorism in Qatar."
- 39. Michael Knights and Anna Solomon-Schwartz, "The Broader Threat from Sunni Islamists in the Gulf," Washington Institute for Near East Policy *PolicyWatch* no. 883, July 25, 2004, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/templateC05.php?CID=1761.
- 40. Barry Rubin, ed., Guide to Islamist Movements (London: M.E. Sharpe, 2009), 308-310.
- 41. Ehud Rosen, *Mapping the Organizational Sources of the Global Delegitimization Campaign Against Israel In the UK* (Jerusalem, Israel: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, December 24, 2010), http://www.jcpa.org/text/Mapping Delegitimization.pdf.
- 42. Oren Litwin, "Islamist Qatar Buys American Teachers," *National Review*, March 2, 2018, https://www.nationalreview.com/2018/03/qatar-educational-foundation-spreads-islamist-propaganda-to-us-schools/
- 43. "Sheikh Yusuf al-Qaradawi: Theologian of Terror," Anti-Defamation League, May 3, 2013.
- 44. Samuel Helfont, "Islam and Islamism Today: the Case of Yusuf al-Qaradawi," Foreign Policy Research Institute *E-Notes*, January 2010, http://www.fpri.org/article/2010/01/islam-and-islamism-today-the-case-of-yusuf-al-qaradawi/.
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. Ibidem.
- 47. Steinberg, "Qatar and the Arab Spring," 4.
- 48. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "PRESS RELEASE HP-1267: Treasury designates the Union of Good," November 12, 2008, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1267.aspx.
- 49. Erdemir and Koduvayur, "Brothers in Arms: The Consolidation of the Turkey-Qatar Axis."
- 50. "Syria conflict: Cleric Qaradawi urges Sunnis to join rebels," *BBC*, June 1, 2013, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-22741588.
- 51. "UAE summons Qatar envoy over Qaradawi remarks," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), February 2, 2014, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/02/uae-summons-qatar-envoy-over-qarada-wi-remarks-20142215393855165.html.
- 52. "43 new designations specifically address threats posed by Qatar linked and based Al Qaida Terrorism Support Networks," Emirates News Agency (UAE), June 9, 2017, http://wam.ae/en/details/1395302618259.
- 53. Nadina Shalaq, "Qatar's European Strategy," *As-Safir* (Lebanon), December 26, 2012, as translated in *Al-Monitor*, December 27, 2012, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/politics/2012/12/qatari-investments-in-greece-highlight-soft-power-strategy.html.
- 54. Daniel Rickenbacher, "The Qatar Papers: How Qatar Charity inserts itself in European Mus-

- lim Affairs," *European Eye on Radicalization*, January 21, 2020, https://eeradicalization.com/the-qatar-papers-how-qatar-charity-inserts-itself-in-european-muslim-affairs/.
- 55. Oren Litwin, "Qatari Soft Power: Doha Miseducates America," Middle East Forum, January 30, 2019, <a href="https://www.meforum.org/57695/qatar-soft-power?utm_source=Middle+East+-Forum&utm_campaign=32c704ca54-LITWIN_CAMPAIGN_2019_02_01_02_33&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_086cfd423c-32c704ca54-33735413&goal=0_086cfd423c-32c704ca54-33735413; https://www.qf.org.qa/about#section-5; "Elite Universities Hide Information on Funding from Ultraconservative Nation of Qatar," Zachor Legal Institute, January 28, 2019, https://zachorlegal.org/2019/01/28/elite-universities-hide-information-funding-ultraconservative-nation-qatar/
- 56. Nick Anderson, "Texas university gets \$76 million each year to operate in Qatar, contract says," *Washington Post*, March 8, 2016, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/03/08/texas-university-gets-76-million-each-year-to-operate-in-qatar-contract-says/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.80bd8f3d7095
- 57. Litwin, "Qatari Soft Power: Doha Miseducates America."
- 58. Litwin, "Islamist Qatar Buys American Teachers."
- 59. Abigail Hauslohner, "Rift Deepens Between Qatar and Its Powerful Arab Neighbors," *Washington Post*, March 8, 2014.
- 60. "Qatar-Gulf deal forces expulsion of Muslim Brotherhood leaders," *Guardian* (London), September 16, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/16/qatar-orders-expulsion-exiled-egyptian-muslim-brotherhood-leaders.
- 61. "Egypt Blames Muslim Brotherhood in Qatar for Involvement in Cairo Cathedral Attack," *Egyptian Streets*, December 13, 2016, https://egyptianstreets.com/2016/12/13/egypt-blames-muslim-brotherhood-in-qatar-for-involvement-in-cairo-cathedral-attack/.
- 62. "Al Jazeera blocked by Saudi Arabia, Qatar blames fake news," *CNN*, May 24, 2017, http://money.cnn.com/2017/05/24/media/al-jazeera-blocked-saudi-arabia-uae/index.html.
- 63. "Qatar denounces 'unjustified' cut of Gulf ties," *Times of Israel*, June 5, 2017, http://www.timesofisrael.com/qatar-denounces-unjustified-cut-of-gulf-ties/
- 64. "Qatar given 10 days to meet 13 sweeping demands by Saudi Arabia," *Guardian* (London), https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/23/close-al-jazeera-saudi-arabia-issues-qatar-with-13-demands-to-end-blockade
- 65. Dion Nissenbaum and Stephen Kalin, "Trump Makes Fresh Attempt to Resolve Saudi, Qatar Feud," *Wall Street Journal*, June 3, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-makes-fresh-attempt-to-resolve-saudi-gatar-feud-11591201000.
- 66. Ibid.
- 67. Guido Steinberg, "Qatar and the Arab Spring: Support for Islamists and New Anti-Syrian Policy," SWP Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik German Institute for International and Security Affairs, February 2012, 4.
- 68. Terry McDermott, Josh Meyer and Patrick J. McDonnell, "The Plots and Designs of Al Qaeda's Engineer," *Los Angeles Times*, December 22, 2002, http://articles.latimes.com/2002/dec/22/world/fg-ksm22.
- 69. Brian Ross and David Scott, "Qatari Royal Family Linked to Al Qaeda," *ABC News*, February 7, 2003.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Press Release: Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-re-leases/pages/j12249.aspx.
- 72. Robert Mendick, "Al-Qaeda Terror Financier Worked for Qatari Government," *Telegraph* (London), October 12, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/11156327/Al-Qaeda-terror-financier-worked-for-Qatari-government.html.
- 73. David Andrew Weinberg, *Qatar and Terror Finance Part I: Negligence* (FDD Press, December 2014), https://s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/defenddemocracy/uploads/publications/

- Qatar Part I.pdf.
- 74. "Senior Hamas leader spotted in Beirut for first time since Qatar expulsion," *Times of Israel*, August 2, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/senior-hamas-leader-spotted-in-beirut-for-first-time-since-qatar-expulsion/
- 75. "U.S., Qatar agree to further curbs on terrorist financing," Reuters, October 30, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-qatar-usa-security/u-s-qatar-agree-to-further-curbs-on-terrorist-financing-idUSKBN1CZ217.
- 76. Damien McElroy, "Qatar's top terror suspect hosts prime minister at wedding," *The National*, April 17, 2018, https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/qatar-s-top-terror-suspect-hosts-prime-minister-at-wedding-1.722398.
- 77. See "Complaint" in *Matthew Schrier v. Qatar Islamic Bank*, U.S. District Court, Southern District of Florida, January 2020, https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/up-loads/2020/01/qatar-islamic-bank-1.pdf
- 78. "Lawsuit: Qatar Secretly Gave Funding for Terror Attacks That Killed Americans, Israelis," *JNS*, June 15, 2020, https://www.algemeiner.com/2020/06/15/lawsuit-qatar-secret-ly-gave-funding-for-terror-attacks-that-killed-americans-israelis/.
- 79. "Qatar: Wahhabi Islam and the Gulf," country-data.com, n.d., http://www.country-data.com/cgi-bin/query/r-11031.html.
- 80. "Qatar: Governance, Security, and U.S. Policy," Congressional Research Service, February 11, 2019. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R44533.pdf
- 81. "Qatar: Political Forces," *The Economist*, March 11, 2009, http://www.economist.com/ node/13216406.
- 82. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, *International Religious Freedom Report 2010*, Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, November 17, 2010, http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/irf/2010/index.htm.
- 83. "Qatari Backing for Extremist Preachers and Anti-Semitic Incitement," Anti-Defamation League, April 10, 2018, https://www.adl.org/blog/qatari-backing-for-extremist-preachers-and-anti-semitic-incitement; David Andrew Weinberg, "Qatari Government Promotes Textbook Teaching that Jews Seek World Domination," Anti-Defamation League, February 7, 2019, https://www.adl.org/blog/qatari-government-promotes-textbook-teaching-that-jews-seek-world-domination; "Review Of Qatari Islamic Education School Textbooks—Part I: Encouraging Jihad and Martyrdom," Middle East Media Research Institute, February 6, 2019, https://www.memri.org/reports/review-qatari-islamic-education-school-textbooks-first-half-2018-2019-school-year
- 84. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Near Eastern Affairs, "Background Note: Qatar," September 22, 2010.
- 85. U.S. Department of State, International Religious Freedom Report 2010.
- 86. David Roberts, "Qatar and the Muslim Brotherhood: Pragmatism or Preference?" *Middle East Policy* XXI, no. 3, Fall 2014, https://www.mepc.org/qatar-and-muslim-brother-hood-pragmatism-or-preference
- 87. "La social-mappa del sostegno all'ISIS nel mondo arabo: più alto in Europa (ma non in Italia) che in Medio Oriente," *Voices from the Blogs*, November 29, 2014, https://sentimeter.corriere.it/2014/11/28/la-social-mappa-del-sostegno-allisis-nel-mondo-arabo-in-europa-piu-alto-che-in-medio-oriente/9
- 88. U.S. Department of State, "Background Note: Qatar."
- 89. "Qatar: Political Forces."
- 90. U.S. Department of State, *International Religious Freedom Report 2010*, https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/irf/2010/148841.htm.
- 91. U.S. Department of State, *International Religious Freedom Report 2017*, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/281246.pdf
- 92. U.S. Department of the Treasury Press Center, "Remarks of Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen before the Center for a New American Security on

- 'Confronting New Threats in Terrorist Financing," March 4, 2014, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2308.aspx; See also Taimur Khan, "US names two Qatari nationals as financiers of terrorism," *The National*, August 6, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2308.aspx; See also Taimur Khan, "US names two Qatari nationals as financiers of terrorism.
- 93. "Qatar: Governance, Security, and U.S. Policy," Congressional Research Service, February 11, 2019, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R44533.pdf
- 94. "Qatar to hold Shura Council elections for first time in country's history," *The New Arab*, November 14, 2017, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/11/14/qatar-to-hold-first-elections-for-shura-council
- 95. U.S. Department of State, "Background Note: Qatar."
- 96. Azhar Unwala, "The young emir: Emir Tamim and Qatar's future," *Global Risk Insights*, September 18, 2016, http://globalriskinsights.com/2016/09/emir-tamim-and-qatars-future.
- 97. "Qatar orders aid to private sector as sanctions hurt economy," Reuters, October 7, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-economy/qatar-orders-aid-to-private-sector-as-sanctions-hurt-economy-idUSKBN1CC0OZ
- 98. Jennifer Lambert, "Qatari Law Will Test Media Freedom," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace *Arab Reform Bulletin*, December 1, 2010, http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/?-fa=42049.
- 99. Kristen Gillespie, "The New Face of Al Jazeera," The Nation, November 9, 2007.
- 100. "Arab Media Review: Anti-Semitism and Other Trends," *Anti-Defamation League*, July-December 2010, https://web.archive.org/web/20120119200951/http://www.adl.org/Anti_semitism/arab/arab-media-review-July-December2010.pdf.
- 101. Jonathan Schanzer and Varsha Koduvayur, "Qatar's Soft Power Experiment," in Ilan Berman, ed., *Digital Dictators: Media, Authoritarianism, and America's New Challenge* (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2018)
- 102. Kristen Gillespie, "The New Face of Al Jazeera," *The Nation*, November 9, 2007; Oren Kessler, "The Two Faces of Al Jazeera," *Middle East Quarterly*, Winter 2012, 47-56, http://www.meforum.org/3147/al-jazeera; Sultan Sooud Al Qassemi, "Qatar's Brotherhood Ties Alienate Fellow Gulf States," *Al-Monitor*, January 23, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/01/qatar-muslim-brotherhood.html; see also http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/07/12/al-jazeeras-awful-week/.
- 103. Schanzer and Koduvayur, "Qatar's Soft Power Experiment."
- 104. Sultan Sooud Al Qassemi, "Morsi's Win Is Al Jazeera's Loss," *Al-Monitor*, July 1, 2012, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-jazeeras-loss. <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-win-is-al-jazeeras-loss. <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-monitor/morsys-
- 105. Mohammad Hisham Abeih, "Qatar on Defense over Meddling in Egypt," *As-Safir* (Lebanon), January 10, 2013, as translated in *Al-Monitor*, January 10, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/politics/2013/01/qatars-media-and-political-influence-over-egypt.html#ixzz2I36F-W8C4.
- 106. Zvi Bar'el, "Is Al Jazeera Trying to Bring Down the Palestinian Authority?" *Ha'aretz* (Tel Aviv), February 2, 2011, http://www.haaretz.com/print-edition/features/is-al-jazeera-trying-to-bring-down-the-palestinian-authority-1.340716.
- 107. "Qatar Uses Al-Jazeera as Bargaining Chip: WikiLeaks," *Economic Times* (India), December 6, 2010, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/tech/internet/qatar-uses-al-jazeera-as-bargain-ing-chip-wikileaks/articleshow/7051690.cms.
- 108. U.S. Department of State, "Background Note: Qatar."
- 109. Bar'el, "Is Al Jazeera Trying to Bring Down the Palestinian Authority?"
- 110. Hassan Hassan, "Qatar Won the Blockade," Foreign Policy, June 4, 2018, https://foreignpoli-

- cy.com/2018/06/04/gatar-won-the-saudi-blockade/.
- 111. Ephrem Kossaify, "Pressure grows for Al Jazeera to register as foreign agent in US," *Arab News*, April 6, 2020, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1654406/media
- 112. United States House of Representatives, Office of Representative Josh Gottheimer, "Gottheimer, Zeldin, Cruz, Colleagues Demand DOJ Investigation Into Qatar's Al Jazeera Network." News release, March 6, 2018, https://gottheimer.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=611.
- 113. United States Senate, Office of Senator Tom Cotton, "Lawmakers Seek FARA Evaluation of Qatari-owned Al Jazeera." June 19, 2019, https://www.cotton.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1161
- 114. Schanzer and Koduvayur, "Qatar's Soft Power Experiment."
- 115. Sam Bridge, "Sky News Arabia adds to top-level appointments with new CEO," *Arabian Business*, July 24, 2018, https://www.arabianbusiness.com/media/401412-sky-news-arabia-adds-to-top-level-appointment-with-new-ceo; Rory Jones, Benoit Faucon and Keach Hagey, "Saudi Arabia Sought Vice's Help to Build a Media Empire," *Wall Street Journal*, February 8, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/saudi-arabia-sought-vices-help-to-build-a-media-empire-11549621800
- 116. "Online trolls and fake accounts poison Arab social media," *BBC Monitoring*, August 31, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-45372272